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Quade VandenDungen places a wreath on the Cenotaph on behalf of students at Coalhurst Elementary School.

Battle of Vimy Ridge brought home to students

Coalhurst High School
marks centennial of
historic victory

By CRAIG ALBRECHT
PALLISER REGIONAL SCHOOLS
COALHURST

Centennial celebrations of any sort are usually
worthy of note. The challenge for teachers is trying to
make such events relevant to a generation generally
focused squarely on today, or tomorrow, at best.

That’s why Coalhurst High School focused on
local connections to bring home the significance
of the Battle of Vimy Ridge.

Staff and students at Palliser’s Grade 7-12 school
hosted a community commemoration April 6 just
days ahead of the official 100th anniversary of that
nation-defining moment in history.

Among the invited guests were Marilyn Brown,
daughter of Vimy Ridge veteran Arthur Roy Baxter,
and her husband Gordon Brown, a Korean War
veteran.

Baxter lost his leg in the historic battle, which

began April 9, 1917 on a heavily-fortified, seven-
kilometre ridge in northern France. Students had
earlier researched his history for the school’s Hall of
Honour — which memorializes local veterans — and
Gordon has shared his father-in-law’s story annually
at CHS for more than a decade.

“The Vimy Ridge memorial is in France, but having
a local involved makes it more personal and more
relatable,” said Eden Pauly, who placed a wreath at
the community Cenotaph on behalf of senior students
at CHS. “We have something significant here and it’s
not just a story in the history book, it’s real.”

The commemoration began with a service at CHS,
including a video tribute produced by students and
a look at both the human dimensions and logistics
of the Battle of Vimy Ridge by guest speaker Glenn
Miller, a veteran and military historian.

Miller, who also described the personal impact of his
own visit to the Canadian National Vimy Memorial in
France, told the students the soldiers’ sacrifice is a
legacy for them, but only if they remember and pass
those stories on.

The school ceremony was followed by a march to
the Cenotaph, including a colour party and Grade 6
students from Coalhurst Elementary School, for the
placing of wreaths and a short service.

Teacher Michael Saad, organizer of the Vimy Ridge
ceremony, said it can be a challenge to get students
to think outside of their own bubble.

With fewer veterans left each year to tell their
stories, he tries to draw connections in his social
studies classes between the events of yesteryear and
current affairs such as the recent chemical attacks
in Syria or the ongoing tensions in the Koreas.

Saad points out the First World War was a war of
nationalism, an ideology which has come alive in
some “very stark ways” of late.

“Conlflicts are still going on and I think students
need to understand that these conflicts impact them
one way or the other, and in the past our troops have
died and died gallantly preserving freedoms for others
and ultimately freedoms for ourselves,” he said.

The importance of recognizing and remembering
the Battle of Vimy Ridge was not lost on Grade 12
student Andrew Sumrall, who served as emcee for the
ceremony.

“These were innocent men, just like us, who gave
their lives to defend our freedom against the German
invasion,” he said. “They did their part and we
wouldn't be living life as we do right now if it wasn’t
for them.”

CONTINUED ON PAGE 4
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Coaldale

Coaldale gearing up for annual fun run fundraiser

BY STEPHANIE LABBE
COALDALE

Registration is open for the seventh annual Coaldale
five-kilometre Family Fun Run.

Coleen Van Raalte, marketing co-ordinator for the
event, says planning is coming together nicely. As of
April 3, there were 70 people already registered.

Van Raalte and Melanie Harthoorn, event organizer,
have stirred things up in Coaldale this year by
challenging businesses and organizations to sign up
for the new corporate team challenge.

“It’'s a great opportunity to engage with and promote
the Town of Coaldale, its services and businesses,”
says Van Raalte. “We have been encouraging teams to
recruit employees, family and friends and have been
reporting their progress on social media.”

So far, the Town of Coaldale office administration
has accepted the challenge, as well as the Coaldale
and District Emergency Services, Twisted Steel and
Stuck by Whitening.

The largest team in this challenge will receive a
8250 gift certificate to Franco’s Restaurant and the
fastest team will receive and engraved travelling
trophy to be displayed at their business for bragging
rights.

This event is truly for all ages and abilities.

“Three-year-old children crossed the finish line with
no help from mom or dad, albeit with a little rest at
the water table at the halfway mark,” points out Van
Raalte. “The fun of running in a massive group and
the visibility of the finish line for the last kilometer is
what keep them going. The fact it continues to be a
chip timed event is a bonus for those competitors who
are seeking to surpass their personal best.”

Last year, there were 277 participants in the race.

Each year, Van Raalte says the event has grown by
roughly five per cent. This year, their goal is to have

300 participants.

This is also used as a fundraising event.

The Lethbridge Alzheimer’s Society, which also
serves Coaldale residents, will receive a $2 donation
from every entry.

Proceeds have also been pledged as the final
installment to the Project Playground Coaldale East
(PPCE).

“PPCE co-ordinators are encouraging groups or
business, interested with toping up their volunteer
hours, to help with installation of the playground
later this spring. Once complete, this community
playground will serve the needs of increasing
infrastructure to the east side of Coaldale,” adds
Van Raalte.

The event is sponsored by Graham’s Garage Napa
Auto Pro in Coaldale and Workman Roofing and
Exteriors.

This chip-timed race will start at the Coaldale
Christian School at 10 a.m. April 22 and it will take
a route through scenic rural Coaldale.

Van Raalte says participants can be assured of the
safety of the course since this easy-to-follow route is
closed to traffic. The entire family can participate
by choosing to walk, run, bring your strollers.

All participants will be entered into a prize draw.

In addition to medals for the fastest three
competitors in every category, there will be
special prizes awarded to the youngest and oldest
participants, as well as the largest family and
fastest stroller pusher.

Kim Craig, the mayor of Coaldale, is supportive of
this event as well.

“The Town of Coaldale is delighted to be an annual
sponsor of this event that encourages families to be
active together,” stated Craig in a media release.

“It really is a great way to kick-off spring in Coaldale

Photo contributed
Coaldale hosts an annual 5K Family Fun
Run/Walk. This year’s event takes place April 22.

and we encourage everyone to get out and enjoy being
active.”
Also, ribbons will be given out to the youngest
racers as they cross the finish line for a job well done.
People can register online for this event at http://
www.racepro.ca/coaldale/.

The cost to register is $20 per person, which
includes refreshments and prizes.

For more information on the PPCE contact Colleen at
colleenvr@gmail.com.

Alberta

Scientists support protecting the Castle area

By DAVE MABELL
ALBERTA NEWSPAPER GROUP

SOUTHWEST ALBERTA

More than 50 scientists are speaking out in support
of the provincial government’s plan to eliminate off-
highway vehicles from the new Castle River parks.

Fourteen University of Lethbridge professors and a
Lethbridge College instructor are among 57 biologists,
geographers and scientists in related fields who are
calling on Environment Minister Shannon Phillips to
proceed with plans to phase out their use and protect
the park areas from further damage.

“It is important for the government and public to
understand that there are very real impacts to natural
areas from motorized trails and use,” said Mount
Royal University professor Jon Mee, speaking for the
group.

“The letter outlines these impacts on the land, water,
plants and animals. As scientists, we commend the
government for using strong science in the decision to

phase off-highway vehicles out of the park.”

While the recreational vehicle owners have mounted
strong opposition to plans to exclude their machines,
the concerned scientists say there are more suitable
areas for their use.

“The science is clear” the vehicles are causing
damage “even under controlled circumstances,” the
researchers point out in an “open letter” released to
reporters.

The draft management plan for the Castle Provincial
Park and the Castle Wildland Provincial Park calls for
the vehicles to be phased out over a five-year period,
while more opportunities are provided there for quiet,
low-impact recreation.

“Recreation using heavy, powerful, noise-producing
machines seems inappropriate in ecologically sensitive
wilderness areas such as the Castle,” stated John
Spence, a renewable resources professor at the
University of Alberta.

“Such rich and sensitive natural areas ought to be

managed so as to minimize unnecessary disturbance,”
he added.

Scientists in British Columbia and Montana also
signed onto the letter, along with professors in
Saskatchewan, downstream from the Castle and
Oldman Rivers.

The vehicles’ impact on wildlife was highlighted in
the group’s message, along with their disruption of
fish habitat, vegetation and trees, and a watershed
that’s vital to southern Albertans.

“The Castle is part of the Crown of the Continent,
which is internationally important for fish and wildlife,
especially as the climate changes,” said John Fisher,
speaking for the Alberta chapter of the national
Wildlife Society.

“The connection of habitats across boundaries allows
wildlife to move safely across the landscape,” he said.
“We need to ensure the Castle is properly managed if
we want wildlife to be able to survive and thrive now
and in the future.”

Fishing season features

CONTRIBUTED
ALBERTA

Alberta families will have a dozen new destinations
for fishing this year, thanks to the recovery of several
lakes and fisheries closed for decades.

While many lakes have not yet opened up for
anglers, April 1 marked the official beginning of
Alberta’s 2017 sportfishing season. This new season
also marks the launch of mywildalberta.ca, a
responsive website with a new look.

The province will open eight lakes to walleye fishing
this year. Many have been closed since 1996, when
Alberta introduced major restrictions to walleye
harvesting after major population declines. Some
lakes have been closed even longer, such as Glennifer
Reservoir, which was last open 29 years ago.

“For many Albertan families, fishing is a bond that
links multiple generations. The re-opening of these
lakes demonstrates the importance of conservation
and sustainable harvesting. Sound management of
our lakes, streams and rivers will ensure Albertans
will be able to fish for generation to come,” says
Shannon Phillips, Minister of Environment and
Parks.

New fish harvest opportunities:

e Walleye: Pine Coulee Reservoir, Burnstick Lake,
Gleniffer Reservoir, Gull Lake, Lac Bellevue, Bourque

opening of new lakes

Lake, Hilda Lake and Lac La Biche;

e Pike: Pine Coulee Reservoir, Magee Lake,
Manatokan Lake, Bangs Lake;

e Yellow Perch: Strubel Lake.

To ensure the health of walleye populations, the
province is implementing a tag system this year to
prevent overfishing in the newly-opened lakes.

The draw system will also support conservation
efforts and ensure a sustainable harvest.

The 2017 Special Walleye Licence Draw began
April 4 and runs until April 27, with results posted
beginning May 8 at https://www.albertarelm.com/
licensing.page.

The cost of the tags is $11, roughly two-thirds
of which will be invested back into the provincial
fisheries program, which will further protect
management of Alberta’s fisheries, and one-third
being used to cover administrative costs.

A responsive design for the My Wild Alberta website
is also new this year. The new site makes it easier for
anglers and hunters on the go. Check out the new
look at: www.mywildalberta.ca.

Anglers will have frequent opportunities to
participate in online surveys and provide their
feedback about the management of fisheries.

Check the TalkAEP website regularly to find active
surveys and results of completed surveys.

Ag. programs input sought

CONTRIBUTED

Albertans have the opportunity to share ideas about the
future of provincial and national agriculture programs.

Alberta is working with the federal government, other
provinces and territories to develop a new five-year
agricultural policy framework to replace the current
Growing Forward 2 agreement. It expires March 31, 2018.

“Negotiating the next agriculture policy framework with
the federal government is an important conversation about
how we can support our sector, our rural communities,
and our producers,” says Oneil Carlier, Minister of
Agriculture and Forestry. “It's important that we hear from
producers and other stakeholders so that we can craft an
agreement that supports sustainable growth and makes
life better for Alberta producers and their communities.
When agriculture succeeds, rural Alberta succeeds.”

The online survey is open to all Albertans, but will be of
particular interest to those in the agriculture sector.

Agriculture sector representatives will also be able to
provide input during a series of four consultation
roundtables being held over the next few weeks.

When completed, the Growing Forward 2 agreement
will have invested more than $400 million in strategic
programs aimed at assisting producers, processors and
value-added agri-businesses in advancing Alberta’s
agriculture, agri-food and agri-based sectors.

The survey is open until May 8.
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Students and staff at R.l. Baker Middle School face off at the Baker Cup at

the Coaldale Sportsplex.

Baker Cup provides students
a chance to shine on the ice

By CRAIG ALBRECHT
PALLISER REGIONAL SCHOOLS
COALDALE

It’s not every student who is asked
to get up in front of hundreds of their
peers and show what they've learned
in class over the past year.

Students in R.I. Baker Middle
School’s Hockey Academy wouldn’t
have it any other way.

About 50 students in Grades 5-8
laced up their skates recently against
a team of teachers, other Palliser staff
and friends for the annual Baker Cup
at the Coaldale Sportsplex.

“The kids: they get jacked up for
that,” said Bruce Bell, hockey academy
director, after the game. “It’s cool. You
get to play hockey against the adults
and most of the kids are better than
their teachers, so the kids are excited.
And it’s a good finish to the year.”

Although the grownups prevailed on
the scoreboard, the event is a win-win
affair for all involved.

The students get to test the skills
they've honed through twice-a-week,
on-ice sessions this year. The game is
also a chance for parents to see how
their children have improved.

It’'s also an opportunity for R.I. Baker
and central office staff on the roster to
see first-hand what the program is
about and interact with the students
on a different level than is usually
available to them.

The stands at the hockey rink were
packed with R.I. Baker students
cheering on their classmates, as well as
some Grade 4 students from nearby
Jennie Emery Elementary School.

Bell, who wanted to thank the middle
school staff and everyone else who
made the game possible, hopes a few of
those students in the stands may get

Adrienne
Vanbhell,
R.l. Baker’s
athletic
director
and referee
for the
Baker

Cup, has
some fun
with the
students.

the itch to take to the ice in the future.

“You know kids. They don’t want to
put themselves in a situation where
they might get embarrassed, because of
the peer pressure,” he says of students
who might be hesitant to join because
they don’t think they’re good enough
hockey players. “It doesn’t matter.

If you want to try it, come and try it.”

The hockey academies at both
R.I. Baker and Kate Andrews High
School attract players with a wide
spectrum of talent and hockey
experience.

Bell says the program’s target group
is anyone who enjoys hockey.

“Our net goal is providing a positive
environment to teach the game of
hockey to the ones who aren’t involved
in organized hockey,” says the former
National Hockey League player. “For the
higher-end guys, to do a lot of things
with 60 hours that they can’t do in
practice as far as power skating and
some other skill components.”

Students are not graded on how
they match up against others in the
program, says Bell, but on their own
growth through the year.

Class participation, accountability
and respect also earn marks, with
older students expected to be role
models for the younger ones, and more
experienced players to give beginners
a little extra space when they've got the
puck.

Palliser’s hockey academy began at
the high school in 2008 with a class
of 19. R.I. Baker came aboard the next
year. The program at the middle school
is already full for next year, and at last
count the high school — which features
four ice sessions a week over one
semester — had more than 35 signed
up after a class of 26 this year.
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TO THE BEAT: Above, Brian
Pereverseff leads a group
of Coalhurst Elementary
School students during a
Japanese Taiko drum
workshop. Hibikiya, the
southern Alberta drumming
group, performed for the
entire school and then
worked with two
classrooms of students to
provide them with a hands-
on experience. At left, a
member of the Hibikiya
Japanese Taiko drumming
group helps a Coalhurst
Elementary School student
find his rhythm. Below,
students were focused on
the instruction.
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Coalhurst

Students see importance of remembering Vimy Ridge battle

CONTINUED FROM FRONT PAGE

The Battle of Vimy Ridge isn’'t part of the curriculum until
Social Studies 20, but Pauly’s parents had earlier explained i
to her it was a turning point in the war and one of Canada’s
greatest victories.

The Grade 10 student was most impressed by the “genius
planning” that went into the Canadian attack.

Previous attacks on the stronghold had left the French
with some 100,000 casualties.

“It shocked the world. Nobody thought anybody would
take it from the Germans — and then they did, against all
odds — and that stood out for me,” she said.

The Battle of Vimy Ridge marked the first time all four
Canadians divisions fought side by side, and in doing so,
raised the country’s international stature. It came at a cost,
however, with almost 3,600 Canadians killed and another
7,000 wounded in four days of fighting.

Sumrall said the battle changed the tide of fortune.

“It brought hope,” said the Grade 12 student.

Saad hopes the involvement of the entire community in
the commemoration ceremony will help bring home the
impact of Vimy Ridge for his students.

“We really want to give them the sense that this was a real
time with real people — real people in their very community
— who understood what they were fighting for and knew
they could very well die, and die horribly,” he said.

To read more about the Battle of Vimy Ridge and the
official ceremonies to come, go to the Veterans Affairs
Canada website at: http:/ /www.veterans.gc.ca/eng/
remembrance/ history/ first-world-war/vimy-ridge /
100-anniversary.

Photo by Palliser Regional Schools
Gordon and Marilyn Brown, who placed a wreath
on the Cenotaph on behalf of soldiers who
served at Vimy Ridge, reflect while Don Robb
plays the Last Post.
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